MINUTES

CASH MANAGEMENT REVIEW BOARD
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MEETING OF NOVEMBER 16, 2017

HOUSE COMMITTEE ROOM 5

STATE CAPITOL BUILDING

The items listed on the Agenda are incorporated and considered to be a part of the minutes herein.

Chair Laura Lapeze called the meeting to order.  Brent Manuel called the roll.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Laura Lapeze, as Chair and designee for the State Treasurer

Afranie Adomako, CPA, as designee for the Commissioner of Administration
Senator Eric LaFleur 

Representative Rick Edmonds, as designee for Representative Cameron Henry 
Ernie Summerville, CPA, as designee for the Legislative Auditor (Non-voting member)

OTHER PERSONS PRESENT:

Brent Manuel, State Treasury Fiscal Control Manager and Secretary to the Board
Ron Henson, State Treasurer

John L. Daniel, JP Morgan Chase Bank, Senior Vice President

Cindi Nee, JP Morgan Chase Bank, Client Relationship Manager

Mikki Mathews, JP Morgan Chase Bank, Treasury Management Officer
Mr. Adomako motioned for approval of the minutes for the July 20, 2017 meeting, seconded by Senator LaFleur, and without objection, the minutes were approved.
Mr. Adomako motioned for approval of the minutes for September 31, 2017 meeting, seconded by Senator LaFleur, and without objection, the minutes were approved. 
Agenda Item 4a was submitted by the Governor’s Office of Homeland Security and Emergency Preparedness (GOHSEP).  GOHSEP requested an exemption of the 24-hour requirement to deposit checks that have been received by the agency.  Christina Dayries, Assistant Deputy Director of Grants and Administration, reported an update since the last meeting. In FY 2016-17, GOHSEP received on average 72 checks per month, 13 checks per day.  This information is tracked on the Check Deposit Log Tracking SharePoint online system.  This online system immediately uploads checks from all GOHSEP locations with backup support. There are two locations in which checks are received: Headquarter Office at the Independence Compound and Main Street at the Recovery Office (JFO). The original checks are immediately sent to Department of Public Safety (DPS) Finance Office, which handles back office financial support for GOHSEP.  GOHSEP’s original request was seven business days to deposit checks; however, the request has been amended to three business days. There have only been two instances in which GOHSEP did not achieve the twenty-four-hour mark.   

Representative Henry asked if the Legislative Auditor supports the three business day request. Mr. Summerville asked about the process of receiving checks at the Independence location and the JFO. Ms. Dayries stated that the procedure, which she will provide to the Legislative Auditor, reflects that mail is received at the Recovery Office by FEMA then transferred to GOHSEP’s Facility Mail Office.  GOHSEP opens mail immediately that is not legal or confidential. The employees stamp date the checks and use scanners to upload a copy of it into the electronic tracking system. The original check is put in an interoffice envelope and dropped off via runner at DPS. DPS Finance must have the deposit ready by eleven o’clock for the Chase carrier to pick up.  
Senator LaFleur asked why GOHSEP was not using Remote Deposit Capture (RDC) to scan deposits.  Ms. Mathews of JP Morgan Chase Bank explained that while possible, there’s more moving parts that need discussion and planning. This process started six months ago, and DPS is working on utilizing it. The Department of Wildlife and Fisheries will be a pilot using the RDC system.  Ms. Lapeze explained that due to the volume of wires and checks that hit the Central Depository account, it is necessary and critical that processes are in place in order to properly classify agency transactions.  Chase could work with DPS to pilot GOHSEP using the RDC system.
Mr. Adomako asked Ms. Dayries if she thought it would take 72 hours to upload the deposits. Ms. Dayries stated that only two instances occurred where the agency could not load the deposit within a 24-hour period.  Those instances took 72 hours, so Ms. Dayries would like to use that time frame. Mr. Adomako asked if a 48-hour time span was possible.  Ms. Dayries stated that without electronic technology, a shorter time span is not possible.  
Representative Henry asked Mr. Summerville his opinion on the 72 hours.  Mr. Summerville stated that the 72-hour request is a longer time frame but the days it takes GOHSEP to upload deposits has improved.  The only concern Mr. Summerville had was that physical checks are being passed along in various times and places. If CMRB starts this process, other agencies might try to follow suit and do the same.

Senator LaFleur proposed that the agency have 72 hours until next year when the new RDC system is in place. Ms. Dayries stated that she will report GOHSEP’s Check Deposit Reports monthly to the Cash Management Review Board (CMRB).  Ms. Lapeze also suggested that GOHSEP be put on the agenda in six months to report to CMRB the progress of meeting the 24-hour requirement with the scanning program.  Senator LaFleur made a motion to approve, seconded by Mr. Adomako, and without objection, Item 4a was approved.
Agenda item 5a, is for the establishment of an escrow fund in state treasury for DPS.  DPS is requesting approval for an escrow account for the collection and settlement of the Mystic Crew NYX license plate and the K9s4Cops license plate royalty fees. Mr. Adomako asked if the funds were public funds.  Ms. Lapeze stated they are not public funds. Mr. Adomako made a motion to approve, seconded by Senator LaFleur, and without objection, Item 5a was approved. 

Agenda Item 5b, is for the establishment of an escrow fund in state treasury for Louisiana Economic Development (LED).  LED is requesting approval for an escrow account per Act 412 of the 2015 Regular Legislative Session relative to a fee for independent certified public accountant or tax attorney verification report required for certain LED-administered economic development programs. Anne Villa, Undersecretary, stated that LED originally set this up as a fees and self-generated account; however, the escrow account would be more suited for the need. These are not public funds.  These are fees paid by applicants for programs required to have verification reports issued. LED holds the money for the applicant in order to pay the CPA or tax attorney.  Ms. Lapeze asked how long LED holds onto the funds.  Ms. Villa stated that it varies.  LED encounters issues with the funds crossing fiscal years. The agency would find it more suitable to have an escrow account instead of an operating account. Ms. Lapeze asked if these were self-generated funds that were carried over with a BA-7. Ms. Villa confirmed.  She stated that these funds are contained in the operating budget. Mr. Adomako made a motion to approve, seconded by Senator LaFleur, and without objection, Item 5b was approved.
Mr. Brent Manuel requested that Items 6a-m be presented in-globo as they are requesting to change the name of existing accounts from the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals to the Louisiana Department of Health per Act 300 of the 2016 Regular Legislative Session.  Mr. Adomako made a motion to approve, seconded by Senator LaFleur, and without objection Items 6a-m were approved.

Mr. Brent Manuel requested that Items 6n-jj be presented in-globo as they are requesting to change the name of existing accounts from the Louisiana Department of Health and Hospitals to the Louisiana Department of Health per Act 300 of the 2016 Regular Legislative Session.  Mr. Adomako made a motion to approve, seconded by Senator LaFleur, and without objection Items 6n-jj were approved.

Agenda Item 6kk was submitted by Louisiana Board of Regents (BOR) to request to open a new demand deposit account at Business First Bank in Baton Rouge, Louisiana. The account will be used for an annual convention hosted by the Louisiana Library Network (LOUIS), a BOR activity, and an internal audit convention that will be organized by BOR and for meetings associated with Louisiana Association of Women in Higher Education. Ms. Lapeze asked will the library be a new program.  Mr. Terrence Ginn, Deputy Commissioner for Finance and Administration, stated that it has always been a program of BOR but contracted with LSU to manage the program. LSU charged BOR for the use of their building and other areas. BOR saved $125,000 taking it over and was able to reinvest in the program. Ms. Lapeze questioned the agency’s reason to bank with Business First Bank when the state’s contracted bank is JP Morgan Chase. Mr. Ginn stated that Business First Bank was not charging a fee, and JP Morgan Chase was. Mr. Matthew LaBruyere, Associate Commissioner for Finance and Administration, reported the fee is $60 a month with JP Morgan Chase. Ms. Lapeze asked if the funds were part of the agency’s operations and deposited into Treasury.  Mr. Ginn stated these funds were only for the annual conferences. Ms. Lapeze asked what happens to any funds that are left over at the end of the fiscal year.  Mr. Ginn stated that this program is not part of the agency’s operation. Mr. Adomako asked about state and non-state classification of revenues related to the program. Mr. Ginn stated if the state agency is a member of LOUIS then the member institution pays for the conference activity. If it is not a member, the institution pays dues. Mr. Adomako asked JP Morgan Chase if they charged $60 a month for the account. Mr. John L. Daniel with JP Morgan Chase Bank stated that if all security features were added to the account, the cost can go up to $60. Ms. Lapeze mentioned the base account is about $32 a month, and Mr. Daniel agreed. Mr. Adomako stated that it would be preferable by the Board to stay with the State’s bank. Mr. Ginn agreed to use the State’s bank. Mr. Adomako made a motion to approve, seconded by Senator LaFleur, and without objection Item 6kk was approved. 
The next item discussed was Agenda Item 7.  Ms. Lindsay Schexnayder, State Accounting Systems Assistant Director at the Office of Statewide Reporting and Accounting Policy (OSRAP) stated that in accordance with Act 361 of the 2017 Regular Legislative Session, OSRAP was required to develop a manual for the classification and deposit of funds dealing with escrow accounts. The manual was created and sent to Elected Officials for comments. OSRAP has taken all comments into consideration.  The manual has been updated and is ready for presentation to Joint Legislative Committee on the Budget (JLCB). 
Ms. Lapeze stated that the escrow account balance at the end of October, 2017 totaled $267.80 million.  The report will be submitted to JLCB to be included in the members’ packets.    
Mr. Adomako made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Lapeze, and without objection, the meeting was adjourned.  
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